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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS  

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING  

BETHEL TOWN HALL  

February 4, 2025  

Present: Mayor Carl Wilson, Mayor Pro-Temp Barbara Bynum, Commissioner Ferrell Blount, 

Commissioner Thomas Lilley, Commissioner Tina Staton, and Commissioner Fred Whitehurst 

Members of the Board Absent: None 

Staff Present: Interim Town Manager, D. Scott Elliott, Attorney, Keen Lassiter, Clerk, Linda 

Sheppard, and Deputy Clerk, Jalissa Griggs 

Call to Order  

Mayor Wilson called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. and Mayor Pro-Temp Barbara Bynum 

gave the invocation.  

Mayor Wilson then led the pledge of allegiance. 

Mayor Pro Temp Bynum made a motion to approve the proposed agenda, the motion carried 

unanimously.  

Commissioner Staton made a motion to approve the minutes from the regular monthly meeting on 

January 7, 2025, the motion carried unanimously. 

Public Comments 

Cassandra Conger, a citizen of Bethel, expressed her concerns and a count of junk cars at the two 

car lots within the Town limits. Commissioner Whitehurst asked for Mrs. Conger’s suggestion 

on how the Board could rectify the situation. Mrs. Conger suggested an ordinance. 

Commissioner Whitehurst commented that there is a junk car ordinance. Interim Town Manager 

added that there is a nuisance provision within the Code of Ordinances. Attorney Lassiter agreed 

that there is a junk car ordinance. Citizen, Trisha Werkau asked if anyone has had a conversation 

with the owners of the lots. Interim Town Manager commented that he and Mayor Wilson spoke 

with the lessee of the Washington Street lot and the cars that are on the lot are from auction to be 

fixed and then will go back to auction. The lessee agreed that he would arrange the cars in a 

more organized fashion. Mrs. Conger inserted that some of the cars on Washington Street had 

been there for two years and when the lot is full, the cars are parked on Washington Street and 

obstruct drivers’ view. Commissioner Blount suggested that the Town involve the NC 

Department of Transportation as there are regulations regarding sight lines. Mrs. Conger agreed. 

Interim Town Manager commented that he had already reached out to the owners of the Main 

Street lot, yielding an unsuccessful conversation. Commissioner Blount asked if anybody had 

spoken to the owner of the Washington Street lot. Commissioner Whitehurst commented that 

Kevin Andrews rents the lot for $600 monthly and mentioned that he spoke to him regarding 
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purchasing the property, however, Mr. Andrews does not want to sell the lot. Mrs. Conger added 

that she has asked about purchasing the lot as well. 

Trisha Werkau, a citizen of Bethel, asked if the S.M.A.R.T. “Specific, Measurable, Attainable, 

Relevant, Time-based” goal method has been applied to at least start the conversation with the 

car lot owners. Mayor Wilson commented that the lessee for the Washington Street lot has an 

intention of moving the cars to a bigger lot. However, no time frame was given. In the meantime, 

the lessee agreed to arrange the cars in a more organized fashion. Mayor Wilson communicated 

that he would address the line-of-sight obstructions with the lessee. Commissioner Blount added 

that he felt that the Washington Street lot would be in their right to use the property for a car lot 

except for in the instance of obstructing the line of sight. Although, for the lot on Main Street, he 

felt their use of the property could be illegal (car lot vs junk yard). He suggested that there could 

be regulations that the Town could use. He felt as though the cars on the lot were valuable and 

suggested that the owner move them behind the fence. Mayor Pro Temp Bynum asked Attorney 

Lassiter if the Town could ask a purchaser for their intent of property usage before it is 

purchased. Attorney Lassiter said the Town is not directly involved in a simple buy and sale 

between two people and therefore cannot ask what it would be used for. Commissioner Blount 

added that the Town has zoning laws that should be adhered to, which could subsequently 

involve the Town. Attorney Lassiter agreed that the Town would be involved if there was a 

zoning change request or if the property purchased does not comply with the Town’s zoning 

ordinance. On occasion, a buyer will research through Town Hall, if a property is already zoned 

for a particular purpose and in that case, the Town would say, “Yes” or “No.” Commissioner 

Blount added that even if it is zoned correctly, sometimes a special permit is required. He 

suggested that the lot on Main Street, is zoned for car dealership and not a junkyard and 

suggested the Town enforce the zoning code as written and legally go against the owner of the 

lot on Main Street. He added that the lot is a hazard for children.  

Old Business 

 

Chief Lilley would like to move forward with the 50-50 grant as originally presented as a tabled 

item for January 7, 2025. The attached list of equipment totaling $22,430 is being sought (See 

Attachment A). No Town appropriation is needed since the Town’s match ($6,215) will be 

included in the FY 25-26 budget. The funding is proposed to be divided as follows: 

 

50% by OSFM @ $11,215 

50% by Bethel Fire Association @ $5,000 and Town of Bethel Fire Budget @ $6,215 

 

Note: The Fire Department’s desire to purchase a new fire engine would occur as part of the 

“next” OSFM 50-50 grant process. This would be a budget item for FY 26-27. 

 

Commissioner Blount made the motion to approve the submittal of the 50-50 OSFM grant 

application; the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Presentations 
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Jerome Brown, UPOH, updated the Board on his business ventures. He mentioned the necessary 

building upgrades for the grocery store that included new sealants because the current ceiling 

could not tolerate the new roof and refrigeration and ground posts for the side walls. Looking to 

yield an open date of June 2025. He mentioned that the grocery carts with logo and refrigeration 

have been purchased and are in storage (ready to go). Mr. Brown remarked on the two-story 

coffee shop in progress. There will be a stage and meeting space on the second floor. He 

mentioned applications have already started coming in. Mr. Brown also referred to a Bethel 

Pharmacy upgrade of a cage so that pharmacists can rotate lunches and as of February 8, 2025, 

the Pharmacy will be open on Saturday’s from 9am to 2pm. Bethel Pharmacy now has an app 

that you can order and receive products next day. He mentioned there is a beaver issue that he is 

proactively handling on other property he is working with. In addition to, Mr. Brown mentioned 

the warehouse behind the hardware store will have an office space and boutique. Commissioner 

Staton asked where someone could pick up an application. Mr. Brown responded that Bethel 

Hardware is accepting applications for the grocery store, coffee shop, and for a pharmacist or 

pharmacy tech. Mr. Brown made mention that he has made four major presentations at national 

conferences concerning Bethel, NC and people have been giving a great response. Commissioner 

Lilley asked if the coffee shop will offer only coffee? Mr. Brown responded that it would be 

anything that will not require grease (coffee, bagels, doughnuts, nachos, etc. as well as 

smoothies). Interim Town Manager asked what the hours would be for the coffee shop and 

grocery store? Mr. Brown answered that the coffee shop hours would be 7am – 7pm and the 

grocery store would be 8am – 9pm however, this is just a model at this time. Mr. Brown 

mentioned that Bethel Hardware has made upgrades for a computerized paint system, shaker, 

and paint mixer. Mayor Wilson added that Bethel Pharmacy has UPS. 

 

Old Business (Cont.) 

 

From the Board’s January 7, 2025, meeting, bids from the Residential Debris Pick-up portion of 

the Request for Proposals were tabled. 

 

It was noted that the Town of Bethel has been in on-going discussions with Pitt County Solid 

Waste & Recycling regarding how to dispose of yard debris in the Town’s yard debris collection 

site. As part of these discussions, the County made an unsolicited offer to provide residential 

debris pick-up in the Town. The County has just purchased a new dump truck with a “grappler” 

that could assist with this need. At this time, the Town is waiting for the County to further 

elaborate on the cost and also propose contractual terms for this service. 

 

Commissioner Staton made the motion to continue to table the Residential Debris Pick-up 

proposals until the next meeting; the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Rivers & Associates Inc, Landscape Architect Project Manager, Paul Meder and Landscape 

Designer, Sam Floyd gave a presentation regarding the Master Plan Sketch for the Smith Street 

Park. Paul Meder explained that there will be several phases of construction. Phase I will be 

completed with the funding on hand. Phase II is to be done with the potential funding of the 
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PART-F Grant. However, that funding will not complete the final master plan. Sam Floyd 

explained there is currently a gravel path and playground. The master plan is to have two 

separate playgrounds for different ages, basketball courts, splash pad, big event lawn, 

amphitheater, stage, shelters, picnic benches, a larger gazebo, exercise stations with 

approachable equipment, gardens, and on-street parking on Barnhill Street and Smith Street. He 

noted that the big items such as the splash pad, stage, and amphitheater will come at a future 

phase. He further explained that, Phase I will consist of the playgrounds, accessibility to the site 

(parking spaces on Barnhill Street and a paved path to the proposed playground), some exercise 

equipment, an additional shelter, and trees for shade. Commissioner Whitehurst asked what is the 

timeline? Paul Meder responded that Phase I-A would be the end of June. Phase I-B would be 

February 2026. Phase I could be completed in less than two years. Commissioner Whitehurst 

then asked what kind of playgrounds? Paul Meder responded that it would be a play structure 

with multiple facilities for different types of play, i.e. climbing, slides, stair steps, music, and 

smaller individual play structures, and swings. Mayor Wilson added that the playground will be 

sufficient for handicap accessible. Commissioner Whitehurst asked how it would be maintained. 

Mayor Wilson responded that with a Recreation Manager and help from Jennifer Lanier-Coward 

from Pitt County Cultural Arts, it can be maintained. Commissioner Whitehurst asked again if 

Phase I-A and Phase I-B would be completed in two years. Mr. Meder responded that it could be 

obtained with the prospective PART-F Grant funding. Interim Town Manager added with the 

prospective $200,00 from fund balance from the Town. Mayor Pro Temp Bynum asked if the 

park would have a fence? Interim Town Manager responded that there was no fence currently 

discussed. However, there is current signage at both the Field of Dreams and Smith Street Park 

that notifies that the park is open sunrise to sunset and the Town would rely on local law 

enforcement after those times. Interim Town Manager then asked if Rivers & Associates had a 

recommendation on fencing? Paul Meder detailed that there was a preliminary idea of a fence on 

the Smith Street side and a screened fence on the south side where there is a ditch. Interim Town 

Manager asked if it could be plants or bushes could be used as a fence? Paul Meder responded, 

“Yes”. However, this was not further discussed as this would be in a future phase. The 

assumption is that the local law enforcements would ride through as it is designed so that 

someone can ride through and see into the site. Commissioner Lilley asked about fire 

accessibility. Paul Meder explained that if the amphitheater has a roof, it must have fire 

accessibility. State Fire Code requires fire access within 150 feet from the furthest point of the 

building. Commissioner Lilley then asked if there would be EMS/fire access to the entire 

playground or if there would be a cutoff. Paul Meder then showed access on the map. 

Commissioner Lilley asked if there was a fire hydrant. Paul Meder responded, currently no but if 

there is a stage, it should be heavily encouraged. Commissioner Lilley added that there is 

possibly a fire hydrant on Barnhill and Lincoln Street and then one on Smith Street and he would 

access the area to be sure. Mr. Meder then added, at site plan approval, the Fire Marshal will give 

a take on it. County Commissioner Mary Perkins Williams, commented that there were no 

mentions of lighting in the plan. Paul Meder suggested lighting purchased by the Town or getting 

the local utility company to put in street lights. County Commissioner, Mary Perkins Williams 

commented that if there is no lighting, it would be inviting problems. County Commissioner, 
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Mary Perkins Williams then commented that there is a short distance to a neighboring 

community development. Paul Meder added that it would be considered in the planning process. 

 

The $50,000 budgeted for Recreation could be utilized along with the $200,000 of RTG and 

$200,000 of Town Funds to create $450,000 to leverage against a PART-F Grant that goes up to 

$500,000 if approved, to generate $900,000 towards the Smith Street Park. 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to accept the proposed Master Plan Sketch from Rivers 

and Associates; the motion carried unanimously (See Attachment B). 

 

New Business 

 

Interim Town Manager presented the proposed contract amendment for the Town’s residential 

solid waste collections with Waste Industries. This covers the next three fiscal years beginning 

with FY 25-26. The current monthly rate for FY 24-25 is $9.19/month and will increase by .36 

cents to $9.55/month and will increase by .36 cents every year. There is no recommendation to 

increase the solid waste fee in the Town as it is covered by what is currently charged. 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to approve the contract amendment for residential solid 

waste collection with Waste Industries as proposed; the motion carried unanimously (See 

Attachment C). 

 

As discussed with the Board a few months back, it is proposed to create a Project Ordinance with 

dedicated funding that would be used to demolish structures (residential and non-residential) that 

would be considered dangerous and present hazards to the public health and safety in the 

community.  

 

It is anticipated that after going through the appropriate notification process, the Town would be 

able to eventually condemn and demolish some of the structures that are a real eye sore to the 

community. 

 

Attached you will find a Project Ordinance that will assist in this process by dedicating an initial 

$200,000 toward this purpose. 

 

Also, the Town staff is in the process of reviewing a list of previously identified properties. This 

information as well as an actual visual survey will assist in kicking off this process. 

 

Mayor Pro Temp Bynum made a motion to adopt the Residential and Non-Residential 

Structures Demolition Expense Project Ordinance with funding in the amount of $200,000; 

the motion carried unanimously (See Attachment D). 

 

In order to utilize the remaining SCIF funds (State and Capital Infrastructure Fund) monies, the 

Town needs assistance via Professional services for the design of the proposed Public Safety 
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Substation for the Sheriff’s Office as well as design services to utilize SCIF funds at the Senior 

Center. The Public Safety Substation is proposed to be in the unfinished portion of the Town 

Hall; to include a bathroom, kitchenette, and a small office space, while serving as a flex space 

for Town Hall associates. 

 

If remaining monies allow, other proposed projects could include new windows for Town Hall 

that would be more energy efficient and repairing the roof on the former Coalition for Healthy 

Eating office space now in the Town’s ownership. Although this property has liens, now that it 

has reverted to the Town, the Town is not obligated to pay any liens incurred by the Coalition for 

Healthy Eating. 

 

The Mini-Brooks Act allows the Town to use its Town website to announce its intention to hire 

professional services for these projects instead of doing an RFQ (Request for Qualifications) 

process (advertise and interview) firms.  

 

Of the original $500,000 provided in SCIF funding, these funds to date have been spent as 

follows: 

 

Project Budget Amount Status 

Town Hall Renovation $150,000 $175,236 Complete 

Library Renovation $50,000 $54,500 Complete 

Street Paving $150,000 $105,807 Complete 

 

Remaining SCIF funds are proposed to be used as follows: 

 

Project Budget Amount/Status 

Public Safety Substation $70,000 “Planning Stage” 

Senior Center Needs $50,000 “Planning Stage” 

Grant Administrator $5,000 $420 

Recreation $50,000 T.B.D. 

 

 

It is further noted that the Town must finish using these funds by June 30, 2028 or forfeit them 

back to the state. 

 

The library will reopen February 6, 2025. The library renovations include new LED lighting, 

new paint, new carpet, renovated bathrooms, and refurbished cabinetry. A ribbon cutting is being 

planned for the near future. 

 

Commissioner Blount made a motion to adopt the Mini-Brooks Act Announcement for 

Professional Services; the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Departmental Reports 

 

The Interim Town Manager made the public safety report for the month of December from the 

Sheriff’s Office (See Attachment E).  
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The Interim Town Manager gave the financial report for the month of December (to reflect 6 

months or 50% of the fiscal year) See Attachment F. 

 

Interim Town Manager presented an update on upset bids for tax parcels 1440 and 1441. The 

process will have to be continued until March 2025 for re-advertisement.  

 

The next monthly meeting will be held March 4, 2025. 

 

The FY 23-24 audit has been completed and submitted to the Local Government Commission. 

Greg Redman, CPA is scheduled to present the report on March 4, 2025. The Interim Town 

Manager sent a letter to inform the Board that Mr. Redman’s office will be sending a survey 

concerning Town finances. Three FY audits have been completed with a twelve-month period 

and the Town is now caught up. 

 

The four-way stop at Washington and Main Street is now completed. The Town appropriated 

$10,000 to have it completed to discourage the number of accidents at that site. 

 

Fire Department 

Fire Chief Lilley reported 15 calls in January 2025; to include 4 water flow calls, 2 wood fires, 3 

EMS calls, 3 house fires, 2 outside county fires, 1 gas leak, and 2 motor vehicles crashes. He 

reported a total of 32 training hours. The fire truck purchased from Pinetown is still in the shop 

with reported air leaks. Fire Chief Lilley reported that there were 4 new applicants to yield 28 

firefighters. Commissioner Whitehurst asked if Fire Chief Lilley could put a dollar value on the 

volunteer firefighters to see how much the Town of Bethel is saving. Fire Chief Lilley responded 

that a full-time Greenville firefighter is paid between $44,000 to $46,000. Commissioner Blount 

commented that if you take the training hours required and times it by the 28 volunteers and 

multiply it by about $20/hr. it would equal a couple of hundred thousand dollars. That would be 

just the training and not the fire cost. Fire Chief Lilley commented that there is a physical sign 

for wanted volunteer firefighters as well as a post on their website. He would welcome 50 

volunteers if available. County Commissioner Mary Perkins Williams asked what Bethel’s 

service area was and Fire Chief Lilley responded that it was a six-mile service area. 

Commissioner Blount asked how many training hours are required for each person. Fire Chief 

Lilley responded that 36 hours are required per person and an officer requires more. He 

mentioned that there are pending higher up conversations on cutting volunteer firefighters and a 

Fire Department is a necessity. Commissioner Whitehurst asked why, and Fire Chief Lilley 

responded based on the call volume and assists. Commissioner Whitehurst asked if the morale 

was good and Fire Chief Lilley responded, yes, the training session on Monday, February 3, 

2025, bore 14 volunteers while previous trainings bore 2 volunteers. Commissioner Whitehurst 

asked if Wayne Bryant is doing the mechanic work. Fire Chief Lilley commented that Mr. Bryant 

does 99% of the mechanic’s work and when it is something he cannot do, it goes to the shop. 

Commissioner Whitehurst asks if Mr. Bryant charges, and Fire Chief Lilley responded that he 

does it free of charge and occasionally donates parts. 
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Public Works 

Interim Town Manager had no comments. 

Town Attorney 

Attorney Lassiter had no comments. 

Mayor Pro-Temp asked if the Town and citizens of Bethel could come together to donate to 

Shane Howard due to a house fire that cost him everything. The Interim Town Manager 

responded that the Town would need to have a public purpose for spending taxpayer dollars.  

Mayor Wilson noted that there was a burning issue with smoke coming through the 

neighborhood on Smith Street from the housing development on Cemetery Road. Proper 

authorities were contacted, and the developers are within their rights to burn. Mayor Wilson 

mentioned the four-way stop is now in place. The flashing lights have been switched to red and 

the bushes that are on the corner will be removed to give drivers a better view.  

Commissioner Lilley asked how long it had been since the Town sold equipment to 

Robersonville. Mayor Wilson assumed it had been a year and a half ago. Commissioner Lilley 

asked if the blue Town car could be sold since it is not in use. Mayor Wilson responded that it 

needed work done. Commissioner Lilley suggested that it be sold. Mayor Wilson would like to 

revisit the item at a later date. 

NC House Representative Gloristeen Brown announced a Lowe’s Hometown grant program for 

non-profits. She mentioned her office had moved to the legislative office building, office number 

403, and seat number 35. 

County Commissioner Mary Perkins Williams announced the new gymnasium at the Agriculture 

Center set to open in June 2025. 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to recess the Town Board meeting at 7:42pm as well as 

convene the Closed Session Meeting at 7:42 pm; the motion carried unanimously. 

Commissioner Staton made a motion to adjourn the Closed Session Meeting at 7:53pm as well 

as convene the Town Board meeting at 7:53pm; the motion carried unanimously. 

Commissioner Blount made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:53pm; the motion carried 

unanimously. 

________________________________  

Mayor, Carl Wilson  

ATTEST:  

  

____________________________________  

Linda Sheppard, Town Clerk   

_____________________ 

Date 
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